
Speech by CE at Belt and Road
Conference opening ceremony (English
only) (with photos/video)

     Following is the speech by the Chief Executive, Mrs Carrie Lam, at the
opening ceremony of the Belt and Road Conference today (September 28):
 
Commissioner Xie Feng (Commissioner of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the
People's Republic of China in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region),
Melissa (President of the Law Society in Hong Kong, Ms Melissa Pang), ladies
and gentlemen,
 
     Good morning. I'm pleased to join you today for the Law Society's Belt
and Road Conference. As we came in, Melissa thanked me for taking time out of
my very busy schedule to attend today's event. That's true not because I am
very busy attending a lot of functions, but with my annual Policy Address to
be delivered in about 10 days' time, I am actually locking myself up to write
my Policy Address, especially when one editorial in a Chinese newspaper
yesterday said that since the Chief Executive has suffered a major setback in
her popularity because of the aftermath of Super Typhoon Mangkhut, she'd
better do a Policy Address that could recoup some of that loss. I also told
Melissa that with a lady president of the Law Society, a historic one in Hong
Kong, I feel duty-bound to support her and to come to today's event. Indeed,
with a lady Secretary for Justice – although Teresa (Secretary for Justice,
Ms Teresa Cheng, SC) has not made history as the first lady Secretary for
Justice, the Honourable Elsie Leung, is in the audience – I feel doubly duty-
bound to attend legal functions.  
 
     This is the Society's second conference devoted to the Mainland of
China's far-reaching Belt and Road Initiative, highlighting its vast promise
for the legal sector, for Hong Kong and for much of the world as well. I am
pleased to note that today's conference has attracted over 650 professionals
and more than 40 legal associations from nearly 20 countries and regions, all
keen to get a better understanding and a competitive edge when it comes to
law and technology in the building of the Belt and Road. I am also pleased to
note that a concurrent event, the InnoTech Law Hackathon: Belt & Road Justice
Challenge, which is organised by the Innotech Committee under the Law
Society, will take place this afternoon. The event will focus on how
technology can enhance access to justice in Belt and Road jurisdictions.
 
     Technology will become increasingly critical to the success of the Belt
and Road Initiative, which is all about enhancing connectivity between
countries. Originally envisioned as encompassing Asia, Africa, the Middle
East and Europe, it has now extended its vision and its reach to Latin
America. Given its vast political and geographical magnitude, connectivity
can only be enhanced efficiently with the help of technology.
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     When we talk about trade along the Belt and Road today, innovation and
technology is inevitably part of that discussion, and it's fintech that
increasingly dominates the conversation. Fintech can enable cost-effective
financial services, while promoting cross-border trade and investment along
the Belt and Road. Given its clear potential in lowering the cost of doing
business, fintech promises a level playing field for business, and that can
only spark further innovation.
 
     Apart from fintech, lawtech is also becoming increasingly important.
Hong Kong positions itself as the region's legal and dispute-resolution
services hub and has been consistently rated as the one of the most preferred
seats of arbitration outside Europe. What distinguishes Hong Kong is the rule
of law, backed by the trusted common law system, the independence of our
judiciary, and the abundance of well-qualified legal professionals. On the
latter, some 900 local solicitor firms and about 85 local firms practice
here. They are well versed in both the international and the Mainland's legal
and regulatory landscape, and will most assuredly play a pivotal role in the
progress of the Belt and Road Initiative.
 
     Traditionally, legal practitioners handle highly confidential
information in their daily work. Without mature technology in providing a
watertight protection for information security, the legal industry was not
among the first to embrace the digital transformation. But now, given the
substantial and continuing advances in cloud security, the legal sector is
increasingly seeking innovation with a view to capturing the time and cost
savings there for the taking.
 
     In addition to machine learning for legal research and AI-driven
programmes for providing simple legal advice, efficient and effective online
legal services have an enormous potential, particularly in the context of the
Belt and Road Initiative where a large geographical area is covered. In
anticipation of a rise in cross-border transactions as a result of the
Initiative, private sector stakeholders in Hong Kong, including the Law
Society, are already actively exploring the creation of an e-platform known
as the eBRAM, that is the Belt and Road Arbitration and Mediation Centre, to
facilitate the conclusion of transactions as well as dispute resolution. The
group in charge of eBRAM came to see me a month ago asking for money and I
tried to respond as positively as I could. 
 
     Also because of the wide geographical coverage of the Belt and Road,
there are inevitably language barriers that have to be overcome in the course
of co-operation. In fact, the Belt and Road region is home to more than a
thousand languages and dialects. Translation technology and language
databases will be in considerable demand to meet the needs for effective
communication, particularly when it comes to contracts. I have been told that
the eBRAM will also seek to address these issues. My Secretary for Justice
will tell you more about this platform later this morning.
 
     My Government has made innovation and technology a policy priority,
which I believe will benefit all sectors, including the legal sector. Hong
Kong's strengths lie in R&D, in technology adoption and start-ups and a deep



talent pool. In terms of technologies, local universities and research
institutions in Hong Kong possess strong capabilities in blockchain, AI,
robotics, facial recognition and related fields. At the Hong Kong Science
Park and Cyberport alone, some 300 tenants and incubatees focus on AI,
robotics and data analytics.
 
     AI technology is particularly important for the provision of online
legal services. The Government will devote more resources to enhance Hong
Kong's R&D and application capabilities in the AI field, train relevant
talents and support technology start-ups to boost the development of AI
technology in Hong Kong. On enhancing R&D capabilities, we have earmarked $10
billion in this year's Budget for setting up two research clusters to attract
the world's top scientific research institutions and technology enterprises
to Hong Kong for conducting more midstream and downstream R&D projects in
collaboration with our local universities and scientific research
institutions. One of the research clusters will focus on AI and robotics.
 
     I am pleased to note that we do have some achievements on the AI front
already. Last year, the Hong Kong University of Science and Technology became
the first Asian institution admitted to the Partnership on AI to Benefit
People and Society, an international consortium founded by such technology
giants as Microsoft and Google to promote AI development. Just last week,
SenseTime Group Limited, our home-grown unicorn, has been entrusted by the
Ministry of Science and Technology of Mainland China to establish the
"National Open Innovation Platform for Next Generation Artificial
Intelligence on Intelligent Vision". And I have earlier announced that the
renowned Institute of Automation under the Chinese Academy of Sciences has
already agreed to join the aforementioned research cluster on AI and
robotics.
 
     The Government will also continue to fund R&D projects on AI through
different schemes under the Innovation and Technology Fund. With the support
of the Fund, the Hong Kong Applied Science and Technology Research Institute
has been collaborating with different financial institutions to develop
blockchain applications in areas like trade finance, mortgage, digital
identity management and insurance. The Institute has also worked with local
banks to develop a smart investment platform which provides investment
options through the use of AI, big data analytics and machine learning
programme calculations, and developed AI technology on reading different
handwritten Chinese characters for enhancing the efficiency of document
processing. I believe that, when the technologies have become mature, they
will have the potential to be adopted in legal services as well.
 
     To encourage enterprises to conduct more R&D activities, including those
on AI, blockchain and cloud technologies, we will shortly introduce a new tax
incentive under which their first $2 million of eligible R&D expenditure will
enjoy a 300 per cent tax deduction and 200 per cent for the remainder. The
relevant legislation has already been introduced into the Legislative Council
and I hope that it will be passed sooner rather than later.
 
     And we have a series of measures to attract and to nurture talent on



innovation and technology. Among them is a pilot fast-track Technology Talent
Admission Scheme which enables enterprises to attract overseas technology
talent in focused technology areas, including AI and cybersecurity. In
addition, we have launched a $500 million Technology Talent Scheme, including
a Postdoctoral Hub, to provide funding support for enterprises to recruit
postdoctoral talent for scientific research and product development. We will
also subsidise enterprises to train their staff on high-end technologies.
 
     We hope that all these efforts would create a conducive environment for
innovation and technology development in Hong Kong. We would welcome the
legal sector to join us and embrace innovation and technology, with a view to
adding value to our existing business models. I am confident that innovation
and technology, coupled with the quality, experience and expertise of our
legal professionals, will make all the difference for Hong Kong and for the
Belt and Road.
 
     On that note, I wish you all a very rewarding conference, and a
flourishing future built on innovation. Thank you very much.
 

    

Auction of personalised vehicle
registration marks on October 20

     The Transport Department (TD) today (September 28) announced that the
next auction of personalised vehicle registration marks (PVRMs) will be held
on October 20 (Saturday), at Meeting Room S421, L4, Hong Kong Convention and
Exhibition Centre, Wan Chai.
 
     "A total of 218 approved PVRMs will be put up for public auction. A list
of the marks was posted on the department's website, www.td.gov.hk, today," a
department spokesman said.
 
     The reserve price of all these marks is $5,000. Applicants who have paid
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a deposit of $5,000 should also participate in the bidding (including the
first bid at the reserve price). Otherwise, the PVRM concerned may be sold to
another bidder at the reserve price.
 
     People who wish to participate in the bidding at the auction should take
note of the following important points:
 
(i) Paddle bidding will be used at this auction;
 
(ii) The display of a PVRM on a motor vehicle should be in compliance with
the requirements stipulated in Schedule 4 of the Road Traffic (Registration
and Licensing of Vehicles) Regulations;
 
(iii) Any change to the arrangement of letters, numerals and blank spaces of
a PVRM, i.e. single and two rows as auctioned, will not be allowed;
 
(iv) Purchasers must make payment of the purchase price through the Easy Pay
System (EPS) or by crossed cheque and complete the Memorandum of Sale of PVRM
immediately after the bidding for the PVRM concerned. Subsequent alteration
of the particulars in the memorandum will not be permitted. For an auctioned
mark paid for by cheque, the first three working days after the date of
auction will be required for cheque clearance confirmation before processing
of the application for mark assignment can be completed; and
 
(v) The purchaser shall, within 12 months after the date of auction, apply to
the Commissioner for Transport for the PVRM to be assigned to a motor vehicle
registered in the name of the purchaser. If the purchaser fails to assign the
PVRM within 12 months, allocation of the PVRM will be cancelled and arranged
for re-allocation in accordance with the statutory provision without prior
notice to the purchaser.
 
     "Upon completion of the Memorandum of Sale of PVRM, the purchaser will
be issued a receipt and a Certificate of Allocation of Personalised
Registration Mark. The Certificate of Allocation will serve to prove the
holdership of the PVRM. Potential buyers of vehicles bearing a PVRM should
check the Certificate of Allocation with the sellers and pay attention to the
details therein. For transfer of vehicle ownership, this certificate together
with other required documents should be sent to the TD for processing," the
spokesman said.
 
     For other auction details, please refer to the Guidance Notes – Auction
of PVRM, which is available at the department's licensing offices or can be
downloaded from its website, www.td.gov.hk.
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Grave sweepers urged to keep
environment clean during Chung Yeung
Festival

     The Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) today (September
28) urged people visiting cemeteries and columbaria to pay respects to
ancestors during the coming Chung Yeung Festival to keep the environment
clean and dispose of used containers properly to prevent mosquito breeding.
 
     An FEHD spokesman said the department will provide special cleaning
services at public cemeteries and columbaria during the festival period.
 
     "We will deploy more staff to clear undergrowth and remove rubbish,
empty bottles and containers left behind by grave sweepers to keep the
environment clean. We will also remove water in containers and incense
burners and level the ground surface to prevent accumulation of
water. Furthermore, additional litter bins and toilet facilities will be
provided," he said.
 
     The spokesman urged the public to co-operate by clearing stagnant water
and rubbish before leaving to prevent mosquito breeding. Containers such as
lunch boxes, drink cans, plastic bags and buckets for burning incense should
also be removed.
 
     "As a precaution against mosquitoes, grave sweepers are advised to wear
light-coloured long-sleeved tops and trousers and apply insect repellent to
exposed parts of their body," he said.
 
     In addition to public announcements, notices and banners will be
displayed at public cemeteries and columbaria to appeal for public co-
operation in taking anti-mosquito actions. Managers of private cemeteries
have also been advised to take similar precautions against mosquitoes.
 
     To protect the environment and to prevent hill fires, the spokesman
encouraged members of the public to replace incense burning with flowers when
paying tribute to their ancestors. In addition, grave sweepers should take
extra care when burning incense, which should only be carried out inside a
designated joss paper furnace or iron bucket. People should make sure that
all fires have gone out before leaving. Staff of the department will  step up
patrols at public cemeteries and columbaria during the period. In the event
of a hill fire, grave sweepers should remain calm and immediately notify
officers on-site.
 
     The Government encourages the public to place additional cremated ashes
into public niches to let loved ones stay together or to consider using a
more environmentally friendly and sustainable way of handling ashes of the
deceased, including scattering the ashes in Gardens of Remembrance or at sea.
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For those who have created a memorial webpage on the website of the Internet
Memorial Service (www.memorial.gov.hk) provided by the FEHD, they can pay
tribute to their beloved online or through the newly launched mobile
application anywhere and anytime. Family members and friends can also share
memories and experiences through the webpage.
 
     The spokesman also appealed to grave sweepers to make maximum use of
public transport during the Chung Yeung Festival. Access to Cape Collinson
Crematorium, Diamond Hill Crematorium, Fu Shan Crematorium, Kwai Chung
Crematorium, Wo Hop Shek Crematorium and Wo Hop Shek Cemetery will be closed
to all vehicles while the special traffic and transport arrangements are in
operation, except for those with special permission.
 
     For details of the special traffic and transport arrangements in the
vicinity of cemeteries and crematoria during the Chung Yeung Festival, please
visit the Transport Department website (www.td.gov.hk).

Tenders invited for Kai Tak
development – Stage 4 infrastructure
at former runway and south apron

     The Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) today (September
28) invited tenders for the contract for Kai Tak development – Stage 4
infrastructure at the former runway and south apron.
 
     The works mainly comprise:
 
* construction of a dual two-lane Road D3 (Metro Park Section) (MPS)
comprising the at grade road, elevated road, depressed road and underpass;
* construction of a single two-lane Road L12d;
* construction of remaining works of an underpass (Road L14);
* construction of a salt water pumping station and associated water intake;
* construction of a sewage pumping station;
* construction of landscaped deck above Road D3 (MPS), and the public open
space and promenade adjoining Road D3 (MPS); and
* ancillary works including associated footpaths, street lighting, traffic
aids, drainage, sewerage, water mains, landscaping works, modification of
seawall and electrical and mechanical works.
 
     Works items to be included in the contract as items subject to excision
include the following:
 
* construction of noise barriers at the former runway; and
* modification of an existing seawater intake.
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     The works are scheduled to commence in early 2019 and will take about 48
months to complete.

     The CEDD has commissioned AECOM Asia Company Limited (AECOM) to
supervise the works. Interested contractors may obtain the forms of tender
and further particulars from the company on 8/F, Grand Central Plaza, Tower
2, 138 Sha Tin Rural Committee Road, Sha Tin, Hong Kong.
 
     The invitation to tender was gazetted today. The closing time for the
tender is noon on December 7, 2018.
 
     Details of the tender notice are available at the CEDD's website
(www.cedd.gov.hk/eng/tender/contract/tender/index.html). For enquiries,
please call AECOM Asia Company Limited at 3922 9000 during office hours.

Nominations for Legislative Council
Kowloon West geographical constituency
by-election starts on October 2

     The nomination period for the Legislative Council Kowloon West
geographical constituency by-election will start on October 2 (Tuesday) and
run until October 15.
 
     The by-election will be held to fill one vacancy in membership of the
Legislative Council Kowloon West geographical constituency. If the number of
validly nominated candidates is more than one, a poll will be held on
November 25, 2018 (Sunday).
 
     "A nominee must be a registered geographical constituency elector aged
21 or above. The nominee must also have ordinarily resided in Hong Kong for
the three years immediately preceding the nomination, and be a Chinese
citizen who is a Hong Kong permanent resident with no right of abode in a
foreign country," a spokesman for the Registration and Electoral Office (REO)
said today (September 28).
 
     "Details of the eligibility to be nominated as a candidate,
disqualification from being nominated as a candidate and from being elected
as a Member, and the requirements to be complied with by persons nominated as
candidates are set out in sections 37, 39 and 40 of the Legislative Council
Ordinance respectively," the spokesman said.
 
     Each nominee needs to be subscribed by not less than 100 registered
electors of the Kowloon West geographical constituency and the number of
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subscribers on a nomination form must not exceed 200. An elector may
subscribe only one nomination.
 
     "Completed nomination forms and an election deposit of $50,000 must be
submitted by the nominees in person to the Returning Officer within the
nomination period. Nominations are accepted between 9am and 5pm from Mondays
to Fridays and between 9am and noon on Saturdays. Nominees are encouraged to
pay the election deposit by cashier order or cash to avoid unwarranted
complications arising from a cheque not being honoured," the spokesman said.
 
     The District Officer (Kowloon City) has been appointed as the Returning
Officer for the by-election. His office is located at 7/F and 8/F, Kowloon
City Government Offices, 42 Bailey Street, Hung Hom, Kowloon.
 
     Nomination forms are available at the District Offices, the Returning
Officer's office, and the offices of the REO at 10/F, Harbour Centre, 25
Harbour Road, Wan Chai, Hong Kong, or Unit 2301-03, 23/F, Millennium City 6,
392 Kwun Tong Road, Kwun Tong, Kowloon. They can also be downloaded from the
election website (www.elections.gov.hk).

     "Nominees are advised to submit their nominations as early as possible
to allow time to correct mistakes, if any, in the nomination forms before the
deadline," the spokesman said.

     Copies of the nomination forms received are available for public
inspection at the Returning Officer's office during ordinary business hours
after the start of the nomination period. The copies of the nomination forms
will be made available for public inspection until the relevant notice of the
election result is published in the Gazette.
 
     For enquiries, please call the election hotline on 2891 1001.
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